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RULES FOR BOOKING ROOMS AT THE URBAN HOSTEL

DEFINITIONS USED IN THESE RULES:

- "Hostel "Urban" is an accommodation facility that meets the established requirements of technical
regulatory legal acts, in which the temporary accommodation service is provided (hereinafter
referred to as the Hostel);

- "Contractor" - a legal entity providing a temporary residence service;

- "Customer" - a legal or natural person ordering and (or) using the services of the Hostel;

- "Temporary accommodation services" - services provided by the Hostel to provide rooms for
temporary residence of individuals and legal entities, as well as additional services (hereinafter
referred to as Services);

- "Additional services" - laundry, transfer, bicycle rental, sightseeing services and other services
provided by the Hostel on a paid and (or) free of charge basis in accordance with the legislation of the
Republic of Belarus;

- "Non-guaranteed booking" - booking, the validity of which ends at 20:00 on the day of arrival (if no
other time is specified in the contract or confirmed booking request), after which the Hostel has the
right to cancel the reservation and put the room on open sale;

- "Guaranteed booking" - booking confirmed by one of the following methods: advance payment;
bank card (Internet Acquiring); letter of guarantee (for cashless payment). In case of no-show of the
Guest, the guaranteed reservation is kept until 07:00 hours of the day following the date of the
expected arrival.

1. GENERAL PROVISIONS

1.1. Booking of rooms in the Hostel is made around the clock: by the staff of the accommodation and
booking service, as well as by prior requests.

1.2. The Customer, or another person in the interests of the Customer, can make a reservation in the
following ways:

by phone: +375 (29) 381 70 00;

by email: booking@urban.by;

when visiting the Hostel in person;

on the hostel's website: urban.by;

via online booking channels.

1.3. When booking by phone or e-mail, the Customer is obliged to leave a request containing the
following information:

Full name of the guests;

Dates and times of arrival and departure of the guest (group of guests);

Type of booked room;



Payment method (cash/non-cash payment);

Details for invoicing in case of non-cash payment

1.4. Applications from legal entities and individual entrepreneurs are issued on letterhead (if available)
with the indication of: phone and fax numbers to which it is necessary to send confirmations with the
reservation number; surname, first name and patronymic (if available) Customer; country of residence
(citizenship) Customer; date and time of arrival and departure from the Hostel; room category and
number of rooms; number of people staying in the room; rooms and dates of the Contract with the
Contractor (if available); the payer and the form of payment for the services of the Hostel (with a
non-cash form of payment, it is mandatory to have in the application the full details of the legal entity,
including bank details, as well as signatures of the head and chief accountant); other additional
information important for quality service.

1.5. If the Customer does not provide the information specified in these rules, the Hostel reserves the
right to refuse to confirm the booking request to the guest (group of guests).

1.6. The booking request is considered accepted after it has been assigned a registration number and
confirmed by the person responsible for booking, by phone, by e-mail. The results of the booking are
reported in the same way as the application was submitted.

1.7. The Hostel confirms the booking request to the Customer only if there are available rooms of the
requested category. In the absence of the requested category, the Hostel offers the Customer an
alternative, listing all available room categories.

1.8. From the moment the Hostel confirms the booking request and sends it to the Customer, the
room specified in the confirmed application is considered pre-booked.

1.9. In case of non-cash payment for accommodation, the Hostel within 1 working day sends to the
Customer a standard contract for the provision of temporary accommodation services, in which the
parties agree on the list of services, the cost of services rendered, payment terms. The room is
considered guaranteed to be booked at the time of receipt of the prepayment to the settlement
account or to the cash desk of the Hostel.

1.10. There is no charge for booking a room.

1.11. When booking, the Customer chooses the room category. The right to provide a specific room
from the category chosen by the Customer remains with the Hostel.

1.12. Room booking is carried out according to the tariff corresponding to the seasonality for the
period of stay in the hostel. Seasonality and open sale rates are indicated in the Consumer Corner of
the Hostel.

1.13. When booking a room for the high season period without a guarantee of payment, it is necessary
to confirm the intention to check in before the day of arrival. After several unsuccessful attempts to
confirm the reservation by the Hostel staff, the reservation will be canceled in case of no-show before
20:00 on the day of arrival.

2. TYPES OF BOOKING IN THE HOSTEL

2.1. Guaranteed and Non-guaranteed reservations are provided for booking in the Hostel.

2.1.1. Guaranteed booking means that the Customer submits to the Hostel his guarantees (an
indisputable irrevocable obligation) to pay for accommodation services, as well as other Hostel
services.

2.1.2. Guaranteed booking is also considered in the following cases:

2.1.2.1. When the Customer makes a 100% prepayment for the services of the Hostel;

2.1.2.2. If there is a valid agreement between the Hostel and the Customer, where the Customer's right
to delay payment is fixed;



2.1.2.3. When the Customer provides the original letter of the organization with payment guarantees;

2.1.2.4. Any other cases of booking of Hostel services by a Guest are considered Non-Guaranteed.

2.1.3. The Non-Guaranteed Booking period ends at 20:00 on the day of arrival, unless another time is
specified in the contract or booking request.

3. PRICES FOR HOSTEL SERVICES

3.1. The cost of the Hostel services provided to the Customer is indicated in the booking confirmation
message. When making final settlements between the parties, the cost indicated in the booking
confirmation message is taken into account.

3.2. If there is no indication of the cost of the services provided by the Hostel in the booking
confirmation, payment is made at the prices indicated in the price list of the Hostel.

4. PAYMENT PROCEDURE

4.1. The services of the Hostel at the discretion of the Customer can be paid in one of the following
ways:

4.1.1. Payment for the services of the Hostel by the Customer in a non-cash order by bank transfer of
funds to the settlement account of the Hostel specified in the contract;

4.1.2. Payment for the services of the Hostel by the Customer in cash upon arrival: in cash or by
payment card.

4.2. The payment method chosen by the Customer is indicated in the booking request and must be
confirmed by the Hostel.

4.3. The Customer's obligation to pay for the services of the Hostel is considered fulfilled at the time
of crediting the corresponding funds to the settlement account of the Hostel or at the time of receipt
of funds to the cash desk of the Hostel.

4.4. In case of violation by the Customer of the established payment terms, as well as other essential
points of these Rules, the Hostel reserves the right to immediately unilaterally cancel all reservations
of the Customer, notifying the Customer and re-sell the rooms.

5. CANCELLATION OF THE BOOKING

5.1. In case of refusal (cancellation) By the Customer from the booking confirmed by the Hostel, a
written notification of such cancellation must be sent by the Customer to the Hostel in a way that
ensures that the Hostel receives such notification, but no later than 24 hours before the arrival time of
the Customer confirmed by the Hostel, indicated in the booking confirmation.

5.2. In case of violation of the conditions specified in clause 5.1 of these Rules, the cancellation fee in
the amount of the daily cost of accommodation in the booked room is subject to collection from the
Customer who submitted the booking request.

5.3. If the Customer has booked a Hostel room for a certain period and was forced to leave earlier
than this period, the Customer is obliged to notify the Hostel about the change in the terms of stay 24
hours before departure from the Hostel. If the cancellation of the reservation did not occur 24 hours
before departure, the cancellation fee in the amount of the daily cost of staying in the room is subject
to collection from the Customer.

5.4. In case of cancellation of the application less than 24 hours before the arrival of the Customer
with Guaranteed booking and less than 15 days in case of Non-Guaranteed booking, as well as in
case of no-show of the Customer at the Hostel with Guaranteed booking within 24 hours or with



Non-Guaranteed booking within 6 hours from 14:00 on the day announced by the date of arrival (if
the presence of an application for the provision of temporary accommodation services that has not
been canceled by the Customer and confirmed by the Hostel), The Hostel reserves the right to
collect from the Customer a penalty in the amount of 100% of the cost of one night's stay at the rate
for each of the canceled rooms and documented expenses for the ordered additional services
(transfer, meals, etc.), unless otherwise provided by the contract.

6. BOOKING FOR A GROUP OF GUESTS

6.1. Upon arrival of a group of guests, booking requests are accepted no later than 10 days before the
date of the expected arrival of the group. A group is the number of guests submitting a booking
request from 5 to 100 people.

6.2. The Hostel confirms the booking to the Customer within 1 (one) day from the moment of receipt
of the booking request, or refuses to satisfy the request. In case of confirmation of the booking
request, the Hostel sends the Customer a booking confirmation message with all the details. In case
of refusal, the Hostel sends a message to the Customer about the refusal to confirm the reservation.
These messages are sent to the Customer by phone or by e-mail.

6.3. When a group makes a reservation, a one-time standard contract is concluded for the provision
of services for the accommodation of a group of guests. Based on the booking confirmation, an
invoice is issued for the payment of temporary accommodation services for a group of guests.

6.4. The Customer pays for the cost of the rooms and services ordered, confirmed by the Hostel on
the basis of the invoice issued to the Customer. Payment of the invoice is made by the Customer in
the following terms:

50% of the service cost no later than 15 (fifteen) days from the date of signing the contract or receipt
of booking confirmation;

50% of the service cost no later than 7 (seven) days before arrival.

6.5. Penalties are not applied to the Customer if the application is canceled 10 (ten) or more days
before the arrival of guests at the Hostel.

6.6 In case of refusal (cancellation) A written notification of such cancellation must be sent by the
Customer to the Hostel in a way that ensures that the Hostel receives such notification, but no later
than 10 (ten) days before the arrival time of the group of guests officially confirmed by the Hostel,
indicated in the booking confirmation. In case of violation of this condition, the cancellation fee in the
amount of the daily cost of accommodation in the booked rooms is subject to collection from the
Customer who submitted the booking request.

6.7. Non-arrival of guests on the day of the start of the service (if there is a non-cancelled application),
the Hostel has the right to demand from the Customer to pay a fine in the amount of 100% of the cost
of the booked room for the entire booking period.

6.8. The Customer is obliged to pay the amount of the fine for cancellation of the application or
non-arrival within three days from the date of receipt of the corresponding invoice for the idle
number. The Hostel has been granted the right to withhold the amount of the fine for cancellation of
the application or non-arrival by sending a corresponding notification to the Customer.

6.9. The cancellation date is the date of receipt by the Hostel of a written notification by the Customer
about the cancellation, or the date of the actual non-appearance of guests at the place of service
start after half a day from the time of the confirmed check-in time.

6.10. If the Customer booked the rooms of the Hostel for a certain period and was forced to leave the
Hostel before the departure date specified in the confirmation, the payment will not be refunded.

6.11. If, when booking a group, it is expected to occupy more than 50 places in the Hostel, or the
entire room stock, the prices of such accommodation, the terms of payment for booking and



cancellation of services are negotiated by the parties separately at the time of booking services on
the basis of a written request from the Customer.


